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B. COLLECTIONS OF INFORMATION EMPLOYING STATISTICAL METHODS 

The proposed research will not employ statistical methods to sample 
respondents for either the focus groups or the online surveys.  This section 
justifies the decision not to use statistical sampling and analysis for the 
data collection methods that the project will employ.  

The project’s proposed data collection procedures are described below.

The methods are: 

 Focus groups composed of 8 or fewer respondents per group.  
 Online surveys of 200 respondents per survey.  

The anticipated data collections will be small in scale because they are 
intended to inform an iterative process of developing a health communication 
campaign, not to be generalized to a specified respondent universe.  These 
audience-specific methods rely not on statistical power, but on the 
theoretical premise that language is interpreted through shared cultural 
knowledge and frameworks (Glaser and Strauss, 1967).  To increase the 
likelihood that a message will be noticed, to avoid miscommunication, and to 
guard against insensitivity in specialized communication to sub-cultural 
groups, the proposed data gathering techniques provide “…a ’window’ on a 
particular worldview” (Priest, 1996).  

By incorporating qualitative and quantitative elements in various mixtures, 
these methods allow the flexibility for in-depth probing; can be feasible in 
time-sensitive situations; and have worked well in campaign development for 
commercial advertising (Glaser and Strauss, 1967).

B. 1. Respondent Universe and Sampling Methods 

The respondents who will inform the Choose Respect campaign are youth ages 11 
to 18, particularly youth living in high-risk inner-city communities (YHRICC).

For the in-person focus groups, the sample will be drawn from youth in or near
three target markets selected based on geographic diversity and access to the 
target audience.  The markets have not yet been determined, but for budgeting 
purposes we have assumed that the focus groups will be held in Atlanta, 
Georgia; Detroit, Michigan; and Baltimore, Maryland.  These markets were 
tentatively selected because they are geographically dispersed and are urban 
centers that make a high-risk urban youth recruit possible.  Participants for 
the in-person focus groups will be recruited through research vendors’ 
community-level contacts.  Research vendors will contact leaders of community 
organizations to help them identify youth that fit study criteria and may be 
interested in participating in the focus group discussions. All groups will be
recruited from high-risk urban areas based on age, gender, race/ethnicity, and
family income (e.g., Hispanic, males, ages 13 to 14; African American, 
females, ages 17 to 18).  Recruitment for each focus group will continue until
the targeted number of participants has been achieved.

For the online survey research, the sample will be drawn from youth whose 
parents are members of Harris Interactive’s existing database of over 6 
million adults (the Harris Poll Online panel) who have expressed interest in 
participating in online research.  Harris Interactive rigorously recruits for 



and maintains this database of participants to represent demographic 
characteristics comparable to the U.S. population.  One hundred percent of the
database participants have confirmed through a two-step process that they want
to be part of the database and to be offered opportunities to participate in 
online research (Harris, 2008).  

For online surveys, the project will use convenience sampling to select 
participants, and all youth will be recruited through their parents. For the 
in-person focus groups, the project will identify potential participants 
through community leaders.  Because we will not be using a statistical method 
for sampling the respondents, participants and their responses to study 
questions will not necessarily be representative of the full universe of youth
ages 11 to 18.  However, because these data will be collected for program 
improvement purposes only, a non-sampling approach is appropriate for our 
needs.

Based on past experience conducting online research, we expect that the 
response rate for the online surveys will be somewhere between 5 percent and 
50 percent.  Because we will not be using a statistical method to sample and 
recruit participants, this relatively low response rate will not affect the 
accuracy or usefulness of the data obtained.  An examination of response rates
for the in-person focus group research is not relevant given that, as a 
research method, focus groups are not intended to function as a representative
sample of a larger population, but rather to provide insights about the range 
of ways the target audience perceives a situation or tactic (Krueger, 1988; 
Stewart and Shamdasani, 1990).  That said, based on past experience, we expect
at least six of the eight participants we recruit for each focus group to show
up for the group.    

B. 2. Procedures for the Collection of Information 

Focus Groups

For the in-person focus groups, Ogilvy will work with specialized research 
vendors to recruit participants using in-person recruitment and a screener 
instrument (See Attachment M, “Focus Group Screening Instrument for Youth and 
Script for Obtaining Verbal Consent of Parent”).  All participants will be 
recruited through personal contacts, and permission to participate will be 
obtained from parents/guardians.  For more information on recruiting, see 
section A.1. 

A screener instrument is a questionnaire that has been designed for recruiters
to use to identify qualifying participants during the course of a brief 
conversation, or, in the case of online surveys, completion of a brief online 
questionnaire.  “Screeners” are carefully structured so that the questioning 
process is short, easy to-understand, friendly, and efficient (See Attachment 
M).  Screeners for the in-person groups will be administered to youth during a
short conversation, during which recruiters will explain that the youth will 
be compensated for participation in the focus group.  As described in Section 
A.9, incentives will be required to ensure acceptable response rates and high-
quality data.  Incentives will vary slightly across groups, based on local 
cost of living differences.  The amount of compensation will be roughly $50 - 
$60 per person.

Upon successful recruitment, the parent or guardian of each participating 
youth will receive a confirmation letter from the research vendor.  The letter
will contain the logistical information (e.g., address and directions to the 



focus group location, reminder about the date and time) and an informed 
permission form for the parent (See Attachment K, “Focus Group Parental 
Permission Form”).  Each parent or guardian will be required to return the 
signed permission form prior to their youth’s participation in the focus 
group.  Upon arriving to the focus group location, the youth also will read 
and be asked to sign an assent form prior to the start of the focus group (See
Attachment L, “Focus Group Youth Assent Form.”).  

After assenting to participate in the study upon arrival to the focus group 
location, the respondents will be asked to complete a brief written survey 
while they wait in the waiting room for the focus group to start (See 
Attachment N, “Focus Group Survey”).  Once all surveys have been completed, 
the respondents in each group will meet in a room with a trained moderator and
closed-circuit television, which will allow CDC and Ogilvy staff to 
listen/observe.  (Note:  One-way mirrors will not be used because the 
described focus groups will not be carried out in traditional focus group 
facilities.) The moderator will explain the study, inform the group of taping 
and observation, and lead a discussion using one of the moderator’s guides 
(See Attachments D-1 and D-2).  Responses will be collected by audiotape, and 
the observers will take notes.  Following each focus group, the tapes will be 
transcribed for qualitative analysis by Ogilvy staff.  The tapes and observer 
notes will be destroyed once the final focus group report has been submitted 
to CDC.    

 
Online Surveys

The youth online survey respondents will be recruited through their parents, 
allowing the project to collect parental permission in addition to youth 
assent, as well as protect the privacy of the youth participant.  

Harris Interactive has an existing database of adults (the Harris Poll Online 
panel) who have expressed an interest in participating in online research.  
Harris maintains basic demographic information about the members of the panel,
including presence and age of children in the household.  Harris will select a
random sample of adults who have children in the household.  Each parent will 
receive an email from Harris Interactive (see Appendix E) explaining the 
general topic of the survey and containing a password protected link to a 
secure Web site for the survey.  The password-protected link will be uniquely 
assigned to the parent’s email address to ensure that a respondent only 
completes the survey one time.  

After clicking on the link, parents will be directed to the parent screener 
(Appendix F), which will be used to determine whether the adults have children
living in their households who qualify for the study.  Parents also will be 
provided with information about the purpose of the survey and an opportunity 
to either provide or decline parental permission for their children to 
participate.

 
If a parent gives permission for their child to participate, and if the child 
is determined to be eligible based on the parent’s responses to the screener 
questions, the parent will be directed to either bring their child to the 
computer at that time to complete the youth screener and the survey, or given 
instructions on how to have their child resume at a later time.  

The child will then complete a short screener requesting their grade, age, and
gender to confirm their qualification and that they are the child for whom the



parent provided permission.  The child then will be provided with a brief 
description of the project and asked for their assent to participate.  Upon 
obtaining assent, the Web site will direct the youth to another page within 
the secure site to complete the survey.  The child will not be able to return 
to the parent portion of the survey.  Once youth have completed a survey, they
will be able to see how their responses to select questions compare to the 
aggregate of responses to the survey.  Please see Appendix H for the online 
youth screener and Appendix I for the youth assent script.  Appendix C 
contains the sample survey.

B. 3. Methods to Maximize Response Rates and Deal with Nonresponse 

To encourage participation, focus group meetings will be held in locations 
that are convenient and easily accessible by public transportation, and where 
parking also is safe and easy.  The group discussions will be held in clean, 
safe, and comfortable environments.  In addition, the letter that the parents 
will receive a few days following the initial telephone 
post-recruitment/permission call will serve as a reminder about the focus 
group.  Based on past experience, we expect at least 6 of the 8 youth 
recruited for each group to show up, providing at least a 75 percent response 
rate.  

For the online surveys, we expect a response rate of between 5 percent and 50 
percent, based on past experience administering similar surveys.  Because 
these data will be collected for program improvement purposes only, and the 
project is not using a statistical method for selecting participants, this 
relatively low response rate will not affect the usefulness or the accuracy of
the data collected.  To improve the response rate, one reminder invitation 
will be emailed two days after the initial invitation to those parents whose 
children have not yet completed the survey.

B. 4. Tests of Procedures or Methods to be Undertaken 

The online survey (See Attachment C, “Online Survey”) and focus group 
moderator guide (See Attachments D-1 and D-2 for two types of moderator’s 
guides) were developed using standard focus group discussion and online survey
design procedures.  The nature and framing of the questions are consistent 
with those that successfully have been posed among youth audiences on behalf 
of other national health communication initiatives, including the CDC’s VERB 
campaign, a national, multicultural, social marketing initiative to increase 
and maintain physical activity among youth ages 9 to 13; and the Office of 
National Drug Control Policy’s National Youth Anti-Drug campaign, a national 
initiative to keep youth drug-free, which targets 9- to 18-year-olds.  In 
addition, several of the online survey questions (questions 1 and 6-13) were 
used in the 1997 household survey of U.S. youth, YouthStyles.  These questions
had an average response rate of 96 percent, indicating that youth did not have
difficulty understanding or answering them.

The moderator guides and survey questions have been thoroughly reviewed by CDC
and Ogilvy staff, as well as by our research partners.  In addition, the 
questions will be pretested internally, using no more than nine individuals to
estimate the length of time it will take to complete the questions, as well as
to identify any questions that are confusing or difficult to answer.



B. 5. Individuals Consulted on Statistical Aspects and Individuals Collecting 
and/or Analyzing Data

CDC Staff:

Marie Boyle, MS

770-488-2040

Mle4@cdc.gov

The persons who assisted with designing the data collection and who will 
analyze the data are:

Ogilvy Staff:

Jennifer Wayman, M.H.S.
202-729-4161
Jennifer.Wayman@ogilvypr.com 

Michael Briggs
202-729-4198
Michael.Briggs@ogilvypr.com 

Patricia Taylor, Ph.D.
202-729-4271
Trish.Taylor@ogilvypr.com  

Nancy Accetta, M.H.S., CHES
202-729-4167
Nancy.Accetta@ogilvypr.com 

Jennifer Scott, Ph.D.
212-880-5260
Jennifer.Scott@ogilvypr.com 

Harris Interactive:

Annette Abell, M.B.A.
585-214-7386
aabell@harrisinteractive.com

Dana Markow, Ph.D.
212-212-9676
dmarkow@harrisinteractive.com 
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